How Social and Commercial Imperatives Compromise the Safety of U.S. Medical and Health Technology

An STS Research Paper presented to the faculty of the School of Engineering and Applied Science University of Virginia

by

Sean Wolfe

May 5, 2020

On my honor as a University student, I have neither given nor received unauthorized aid on this assignment as defined by the Honor Guidelines for Thesis-Related Assignments.

Signed:	
Approved:	Date
Peter Norton, Department of Engineering and Society	

How Social and Commercial Imperatives Compromise the Safety of U.S. Medical and Health Technology

Innovations in medical technology are celebrated. For example, three of the National Academy of Engineering's Grand Challenges are medical: "Advance Health Informatics," "Engineer Better Medicines," and "Reverse Engineer the Brain" (*Grand Challenges*—

Introduction to the Grand Challenges for Engineering, 2020).

The engineering of medical devices is largely profit-driven. In the effort to promote their company's medical devices to patients, hospitals, and venture capitalists, marketing teams sometimes exaggerate their benefits or omit safety risks. The media, in search of a good story, may publicize exaggerated marketing claims. Commercial imperatives can shift the company's focus from saving lives to attracting funding and maximizing profit, compromising the safety of medical technology.

Review of Research

Pinch and Bijker (1984) postulate that technology is substantially socially constructed. Their thesis, known as the Social Construction of Technology, can shed light on the misperceptions of medical technology as more effective than it is. Other researchers posit that consumers often consult social media for health-related information (TenBarge & Riggins, 2018). Their findings identify social media as a potential hotbed for deceiving medical technology advertisements.

With optimism, Manbachi et al. (2018) contend that even students can be entrepreneurs who save patients' lives through technology. Their position is consistent with a general overconfidence in what medical technology can accomplish. They endorse the path of investment seeking, acquiring patents, and business strategy. Another researcher explores the life-saving potential of a medical automation system but does not discuss its commercialization (Felder, 2003).

Mallery (2017) offers caution toward the exalting of entrepreneurs. He exclaims the dangers of putting entrepreneurs on a pedestal simply because they remind us of historical entrepreneurs. For example, he uses the biotech company Theranos as a warning about the hazards of undue confidence in medical technology.

Iverson and Chiasson (2002) propose that medical professionals ultimately decide the usefulness of medical technology. The researchers recognize the need for innovation in the field of medicine, but caution innovators to make their devices user-friendly to doctors. They highlight the healthcare institution's responsibility for patient safety and the ethical use of medical technology. Another researcher warns that poorly designed medical technology can discombobulate interactions between patients and doctors (Lu, 2016).

The Media's Publicizing of Unproven Medical Technology

When medical technology harms or underperforms, it might seem natural to blame its creator. However, members of the media can also contribute to the harm by publicizing or exaggerating aspects of technology. Motivated by a search for newsworthy content, these groups can indirectly misinform potential users or help the product build a strong public perception.

Roger Parloff's Praise of Theranos CEO

In "This CEO is out for Blood," Roger Parloff told the story of Elizabeth Holmes, from Stanford engineering student to CEO of a Silicon Valley startup. Parloff stated that Theranos' blood analysis tool "currently offers more than 200—and is ramping up to offer more than 1,000—of the most commonly ordered blood diagnostic tests," without a syringe, but instead a prick of the finger (Parloff, 2014).

Parloff had not witnessed the tool in action. Theranos could never provide evidence that the device achieved 20 different diagnoses without a syringe (*US v. Holmes, et al.*, 2019). Parloff never wished to fool the American public and had no part in engineering the fraudulent idea. In 2015, he apologized for the use of the above "whopping false statement" (Parloff, 2015). Yet his praise of Holmes in 2014 gave false hope to the public and assured her investors. Holmes used recognition like Parloff's to build investor confidence.

TED-Med's Lifting of Elizabeth Holmes

At a TEDMED conference, Elizabeth Holmes listed several inconveniences associated with getting blood tested for various conditions (Galvo, 2014). As a solution, she claimed her company's device allowed people to "run comprehensive laboratory tests from a tiny sample, or a few drops of blood" from their own homes. While TED did not directly endorse the machine, they selected Holmes to speak. TED offered her the same platform as several highly respected intellectuals: Elon Musk (2013), Stephen Hawking (2008), and Salman Khan (2011).

Holmes' TED talk added to the supportive media around her device. The enthusiasm created by this media overshadowed much of the device's criticism. Two years later, the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) found that the tool violated several patient safety regulations (Fuller, 2016). As mentioned earlier, Theranos never provided evidence that their machine could accurately perform these blood tests. The TED organizers' goal was to offer a

platform to the bright, innovative minds of the medical industry. They had no intention of endorsing a fraudulent entrepreneur, but their actions aided Holmes in building a reliable reputation.

TechCrunch journalist proudly presents AdhereTech

Medical adherence refers to the extent to which a patient's follows a prescribed treatment plan (FDA, 2019). A study found that around 50% of patients fully adhere to their treatment plans (Brown & Bussell, 2011). Another study found this lack of adherence to cause 125,000 deaths each year (American Heart Association & American Stroke Association, 2014). To improve medical adherence, AdhereTech develops smart pill bottles that notify patients through beeps, phone calls, and text messages in the event of a missed dose (AdhereTech, 2020). TechCrunch journalist Ryan Lawler wrote an article describing the smart pill bottles and chose the title "AdhereTech Introduces Wireless Pill Bottle To Ensure Patients Take Medicine" (Lawler, 2014).

Lawler's usage of "ensure" portrays these pill bottles as a catch-all solution to the medical adherence issue. However, a study conducted three years later disagreed with this description. After a clinical trial involving 1509 subjects, the researchers concluded that the use of electronic reminders with pill containers "did not significantly improve medical adherence" (Volpp et al., 2017). A similar study involving 50,000 resulted in a similar conclusion: "Lowcost reminder devices did not improve adherence" (Choudhry et al., 2017). Lawler's headline serves to grab the reader's attention with a unique and low-cost solution to a far-reaching concern, and the hopeful tone of the article excites his audience. At the same time, Lawler's work exaggerates the device's life-saving capabilities.

Forbes publicizes telehealth app

Telehealth refers to the use of communication technology, such as videoconferencing and wireless communications to provide various medical services (Health Resources Services Administration, 2019). Forbes contributing group Trefis Team promoted Walgreen's telehealth mobile app (Trefis Team, 2014). The article described that the app gives customers access to "a board-certified doctor for just \$49", and they claimed that the app allows doctors to "diagnose, write prescriptions, and treat conditions." They introduce the telehealth app as a potential solution to "an acute shortage of primary physicians."

While the article outlines all of the benefits of the telehealth app, others cautioned the use of telehealth at this point in time. Hall and McGraw (2014) argued that federal regulations did not address several privacy and security risks. For example, the conversation between the patient and doctor using wireless communications is potentially visible to malicious hackers without the enforcement of data encryption. The Forbes article omits the topic of privacy from their description of the app. In one study, researchers put 67 volunteers through a total of 599 virtual doctor visits using apps such as MDLive (Schoenfeld et al., 2016). Physicians named the correct diagnosis only 76.5% of the time. According to the Forbes article, Walgreens developed the app in collaboration with MDLive, and it portrays MDLive as "a leading provider of telehealth services in the US." While the product's goal to increase America's access to healthcare provides exciting news, Trefis Team fails to include any evidence that the service is capable of accurately diagnosing patients. The lack of caution in the piece is misleading to the app's potential users and investors.

The Dangers of Misleading Marketing Campaigns

While engineers and scientists are behind the creation of technology, marketing teams drive the sales of said technology. Driven by profit, members of the marketing team often embellish certain qualities of the technology. In the medical technology industry, these embellishments can put the health of customers in harm's way.

IBM's Watson For Oncology Platform

In 2016, IBM marketed Watson for Oncology to healthcare institutions as a universal recommendation platform for cancer treatment. Using both the current patient's data and general patient data, the tool strived to deliver personalized treatment options and supporting evidence for the selected options (IBM, 2016). IBM also proclaimed that Watson would be trained by "rich patient and research databases" courtesy of The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center (IBM, 2013). According to a report from STAT, an IBM sales rep claimed that Watson for Oncology could discover "even new approaches" to cancer treatment (Ross & Swetlitz, 2017).

The same study by STAT discovered that Watson for Oncology could not possibly invent new types of cancer treatment. IBM-selected doctors and engineers trained the tool to pick recommendations from their own fixed list of treatments. These specialists also trained Watson with hypothetical cancer patient data instead of data from real patients. When used by medical specialists, the supercomputer often recommended "unsafe and incorrect treatment" options (Ross & Swetlitz, 2018). While IBM never intended to cause harm with their advertisements of the tool, their initial claims overshot Watson's capabilities.

Medtronic's Pacemakers

Medtronic produces many different types of Implantable Cardioverter Defibrillators (ICDs). These devices are implanted inside the body and try to pace the heart autonomously in the event of life-threatening heart episodes (American Heart Association, 2016). In 2018, Medtronic's website announced a "Commitment to security" of their user patients, their data, and their products (Medtronic, 2018). For their ICD products, their website posted "Indications, Safety, and Warnings." This content did not contain warnings that the product was vulnerable to cyber-attacks.

In 2019, the federal government recalled twenty of Medtronic's ICDs on the market for having been "exploitable with adjacent access/low skill level to exploit." (Department of Homeland Security, 2019). The DHS found that the device's transmission of non-encrypted data gave an ordinary malicious hacker the ability to manipulate its functionality. For example, a hacker could potentially take over and disrupt the machine while it is needed to stabilize a heart episode. At this time, as much as 750,000 of these vulnerable devices were deployed in hospitals around the US (Carlson, 2019). Medtronic advertised an endless pursuit of security, but their ICD showed security flaws that put lives at risk.

Lumosity's Brain Training Mobile Application

Lumosity's mobile app aimed to improve its user's cognitive ability by having the user participate in scientifically designed games and challenges. Users paid a monthly fee for the app. On a version of their website from 2013, Lumosity claimed that multiple studies confirmed their app's ability to improve "working memory, visual attention, fluid intelligence, and executive function" (Lumosity, 2013). Through several radio advertisements, Lumosity claimed its service could "stave off memory loss, dementia, and even Alzheimer's disease" (FTC, 2016). The same

source noted Lumosity's strong advertisement presence on major media outlets, including National Public Radio and Fox News, among others.

Lumosity never backed their advertisements with evidence from scientific studies. Meanwhile, researchers found no evidence that users gained any cognitive ability by participating in memory training games (Redick et al., 2013). Their findings concluded that participants improved their performance only on the app's games. This improvement often swindled users into thinking that they were actually enhancing their cognitive ability. The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) eventually charged the company with deceiving customers through a slew of "False or unsubstantiated real-world performance claims" (FTC v. Lumos Labs, inc., a corporation, Lumosity, and Kunal Sarkar, Michael Scanlon, 2016). In admittance of defeat, Lumos Labs paid a settlement fee of \$2 million and notified all subscribers of the FTC's findings (FTC, 2016). The case and settlement showed that Lumosity exaggerated their product's potential benefits to increase sales.

Fitbit's Sleep Tracking Technology

Fitbit's smartwatch collected data from multiple sensors and tracked numerous sleeping metrics. The watch also included several features that utilize the sensor data. For example, the watch included a feature that displays the user's distribution of light, deep and rapid eye movement (REM) sleep (Fitbit, 2020). On their website, Fitbit advertised that the watch's advanced tools "help you sleep better, have more energy, and improve your health" (Fitbit, 2020). Fitbit also advertised that the watch tracks the number of times the user woke up and the number of times the user was restless during sleep (Fitbit, 2016).

Several sources clashed with the claims made by Fitbit's advertisements. A group of researchers found that these sleep tracking smartwatches can cause unhealthy obsessions with

sleep (Baron Kelly Glazer et al., 2017). These obsessions can lead to anxiety and depression among perfectionists. One case in the study explored a woman who requested a formal sleep study because her Fitbit displayed a lackluster sleep efficiency. Even after the sleep study went well, she was still concerned with the reports from the app. In the research department of Fitbit, a study found that the sleep data from Fitbits matched with the medical-grade sleep data only 70% of the time (Zraick & Mervosh, 2019). Motivated by selling their product, the advertisements downplayed both the device's psychological effect on the user and the inaccuracy of the sleeping metrics.

Magellan Diagnostic's Lead Testing Platform

Magellan Diagnostics built a business reputation on its LeadCare platform, a tool for diagnosing lead poisoning. Lead-based paints and water pipes often cause lead poisoning, and it can result in irreversible brain damage (Mayo Clinic, 2019). In 2016, Magellan's website championed LeadCare as "a family of FDA-cleared systems offering the fastest, simplest way to perform blood lead testing." (Magellan Diagnostics, 2016). In an earlier version of their website, Magellan Diagnostics claimed their system offered "the only point-of-care test with immediate answers" and used a nurse's glowing testimonial: "Easy setup, easy testing and fast results." (Magellan Diagnostics, 2014). Magellan Diagnostics utilized this advertising to boost their sales: they sold \$16 million worth of LeadCare products in 2015 (LeadCare, 2016).

Despite the company's claims, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) recalled the devices because they "underestimate blood lead levels and give inaccurate results when processing venous blood samples" (FDA, 2017). The FDA announced that Magellan failed to provide adequate test data for venous blood samples before selling the device. As a precautionary measure, the FDA and CDC recommended that patients with venous blood be

retested. Meridian Bioscience, the company that owned Magellan Diagnostics, was sued over the matter (*Forman v. Meridian Bioscience*, 2019). The advertisements featured the LeadCare platform's market performance rather than its success at lead detection.

Intuitive Surgical's da Vinci surgical system

The da Vinci surgical system by Intuitive Surgical boasted "enhanced vision, precision, dexterity, and control ... taking surgery beyond the limits of the human hand" (Intuitive Surgical, 2014). The device posed an alternative to traditional surgery, a where the human doctor physically operates on the patient. Intuitive Surgical claimed that using da Vinci could result in both a "shorter hospital stay" and "a faster recovery" compared to traditional surgery. The device offered a minimally invasive option for patients experiencing a wide variety of conditions, such as bladder cancer, kidney disorders, gallbladder disease, among many other conditions.

Through the website, the marketing team only highlighted the positive outcomes, and the system underperformed. NBC News used the FDA's database of event reports to conclude that the da Vinci malfunctioned during surgery 17,000 times, causing death 274 times in 700,000 total procedures (Siefel et al., 2018). Another article reasoned that "some types of procedures have been found more likely to benefit from robotic surgery, while others types have not" (Wilensky, 2016). For example, the use of robotics did not improve gynecological surgery, but did enhance prostatectomies. These findings clash with the website advertisements, which listed gynecology as a category of operation. On their website, they failed to note any change in performance among the categories of surgeries. Also, the article raises concerns over the lack of compelling evidence associated with robotic surgery. While advertising the best-case scenario of their product, Intuitive Surgical failed to address these safety risks and concerns.

General Electric's CT Scanner

A Computerized Tomography (CT) scan provides doctors with an insightful visualization of any or all parts of a patient's body (Mayo Clinic, 2020). General Electric's (GE) Healthcare division has manufactured CT scanners for decades. In 2019, they posted a video advertisement, marketing one of their scanners as "a top performer" and "reliable" (GE Healthcare, 2019). On a version of their 2020 website, they represented their Revolution CT Scanners to benefit doctors through "diagnostic confidence," "patient care," and "clinical excellence" (GE Healthcare, 2020).

Despite GE's production of CT scanners, others offer caution towards the widespread use of CT scans in our hospitals. These scans can expose patients to anywhere from 33% to 966% more radiation than a traditional X-Ray, increasing the patient's long term risk of developing cancer (Harvard Health, 2020). A study further quantified this risk by projecting that 15,000 people in the US are expected to die from "radiation in CT scans alone" (Consumer Reports, 2015). While the webpage advertisement pointed out the scanners' "ultra-low dose" of radiation, it lacked specific statistics on the long-term health risks associated with using the device. Strikingly, the video advertisement was bereft of any radiation minimization strategies or guarantees. GE Healthcare's profit-driven marketing team failed to brief their audience on these potential cancer-related risks.

Conclusion

The commercial goals of medical technology companies differ from the goals of medical institutions. In the profit-driven industry of medical technology, media outlets and marketing

teams sometimes embellish the capabilities of products or fail to mention their safety risks. Their actions often place users in harm's way. This issue lives in multiple areas of medical technology: hospital equipment, mobile applications, the Internet of Things, and even Artificial Intelligence.

Future studies could explore deceptive marketing's prevalence in other industries, such as fitness, nutrition or education. These fields are heavily intertwined with the medical industry. With the 2020 outbreak of COVID-19, future research can also explore the development and marketing tactics of technology aimed at containing infectious diseases. Another variable worth considering is geography. This work only inspects the commercial imperatives stemming from US-based products. Perhaps a similar study could analyze how these commercial imperatives influence the perception of medical technology in other nations or between nations. While this research involves cases of false advertisement, other research can find and analyze examples of exemplary or acceptable advertising of medical technology. These examples could serve as models for regulatory agencies striving to promote fair advertising.

References

- AdhereTech. (2020). AdhereTech. https://www.adheretech.com/
- American Heart Association. (2016, Sep. 30). *Implantable Cardioverter Defibrillator (ICD)*. Www.Heart.Org. https://www.heart.org/en/health-topics/arrhythmia/prevention-treatment-of-arrhythmia/implantable-cardioverter-defibrillator-icd
- American Heart Association, & American Stroke Association. (2014). *A Tough Pill to Swallow: Medication Adherence and Cardiovascular Disease*.

 https://www.heart.org/idc/groups/heartpublic/@wcm/@adv/documents/downloadable/ucm_460769.pdf
- Barbara Forman v. Meridian Bioscience, Inc, John A. Kraeutler, and Melissa A. Lueke, (United States District Court, Southern District of Ohio. Feb. 13, 2019).
- Baron Kelly Glazer, Abbott Sabra, Jao Nancy, Manalo Natalie, & Mullen Rebecca. (2017). Orthosomnia: Are Some Patients Taking the Quantified Self Too Far? *Journal of Clinical Sleep Medicine*, 13(02), 351–354. https://doi.org/10.5664/jcsm.6472
- Brown, M. T., & Bussell, J. K. (2011). Medication Adherence: WHO Cares? *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, 86(4), 304–314. https://doi.org/10.4065/mcp.2010.0575
- Carlson, J. (2019, March 21). 750,000 Medtronic defibrillators vulnerable to hacking. *Star Tribune*. http://www.startribune.com/750-000-medtronic-defibrillators-vulnerable-to-hacking/507470932/
- Choudhry, N. K., Krumme, A. A., Ercole, P. M., Girdish, C., Tong, A. Y., Khan, N. F., Brennan, T. A., Matlin, O. S., Shrank, W. H., & Franklin, J. M. (2017). Effect of Reminder Devices on Medication Adherence: The REMIND Randomized Clinical Trial. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 177(5), 624–631. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.9627
- Consumer Reports. (2015, March). Dangers of CT Scans and X-Rays—Consumer Reports. *Consumer Reports*. https://www.consumerreports.org/cro/magazine/2015/01/the-surprising-dangers-of-ct-sans-and-x-rays/index.htm
- Department of Homeland Security. (2020, Jan. 20). *Medtronic Conexus Radio Frequency Telemetry Protocol (Update A) / CISA*. Official Website of the Department of Homeland Security. https://www.us-cert.gov/ics/advisories/ICSMA-19-080-01
- FDA. (2017). FDA Warns Against Using Magellan Diagnostics LeadCare Testing Systems with Blood Obtained from a Vein: FDA Safety Communication. *FDA*. http://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/safety-communications/fda-warns-against-using-magellan-diagnostics-leadcare-testing-systems-blood-obtained-vein-fda-safety

- FDA, O. of the. (2019). Are You Taking Medication as Prescribed? *FDA*. http://www.fda.gov/consumers/consumer-updates/are-you-taking-medication-prescribed
- Felder, R. (2003). Medical automation—A technologically enhanced work environment to reduce the burden of care on nursing staff and a solution to the health care cost crisis. *Nursing Outlook*, *51*(3), S5–S10. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0029-6554(03)00102-7
- Fitbit. (2016, April 20). Fitbit: How to Use Sleep Tools.
- Fitbit. (2020, March 20). Fitbit Technology. Fitbit. https://www.fitbit.com/us/technology
- FTC. (2016, Jan. 4). Federal Trade Commission. Lumosity to Pay \$2 Million to Settle FTC Deceptive Advertising Charges for Its "Brain Training" Program. https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2016/01/lumosity-pay-2-million-settle-ftc-deceptive-advertising-charges
- FTC v. Lumos Labs, inc., a corporation, Lumosity, and Kunal Sarkar, Michael Scanlon, (United States District Court for the Northern District of California, San Francisco Division Jan. 16, 2016).
- Fuller, K. (2016, March 18). Letter from the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Western Division of Survey and Certification, to Sunil Dhawan Director, Theranos, Inc. https://online.wsj.com/public/resources/documents/cms20160412.pdf
- Galvo, E. (2014). *Healthcare the leading cause of bankruptcy: Elizabeth Holmes @ TEDMED 2014—YouTube*. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=sBN7esso4wY
- GE Healthcare. (2019, Dec. 2). *Introducing our latest CT scanner, Revolution Maxima GE Healthcare*. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9GB9d-Hdbvc
- GE Healthcare. (2020). *Computed Tomography*. GE Healthcare. https://www.gehealthcare.com/products/computed-tomography
- *Grand Challenges—Introduction to the Grand Challenges for Engineering.* (n.d.). http://www.engineeringchallenges.org/challenges/16091.aspx
- Harvard Health. (2020, Jan. 29). *Radiation risk from medical imaging*. Harvard Health. https://www.health.harvard.edu/cancer/radiation-risk-from-medical-imaging
- Hawking, S. (n.d.). *Questioning the universe*. https://www.ted.com/talks/stephen_hawking_questioning_the_universe
- Health Resources Services Administration. (2019, Oct. 17). What is telehealth? How is telehealth different from telemedicine? Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. https://www.healthit.gov/faq/what-telehealth-how-telehealth-different-telemedicine

- IBM (2013, Oct. 18). *IBM News room—2013-10-18 MD Anderson Taps IBM Watson to Power "Moon Shots" Mission Aimed at Ending Cancer, Starting with Leukemia—United States*. https://www-03.ibm.com/press/us/en/pressrelease/42214.wss
- IBM (2016, July 22). *Introducing IBM Watson for Oncology—Manipal Hospitals*. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qG6jfHI4ucw
- Intuitive Surgical. (2014, Feb. 19). da Vinci Surgery—Minimally Invasive Robotic Surgery with the da Vinci Surgical System. https://web.archive.org/web/20140219042914/http://www.davincisurgery.com/
- Khan, S. (n.d.). *Let's use video to reinvent education*. https://www.ted.com/talks/sal_khan_let_s_use_video_to_reinvent_education
- Lawler, R. (2014, Jan. 7). AdhereTech Introduces Wireless Pill Bottle To Ensure Patients Take Their Meds. *TechCrunch*. http://social.techcrunch.com/2014/01/07/adheretech/
- LeadCare. (2016, March 24). *Meridian Bioscience Acquires Magellan Diagnostics, Inc. | Magellan Diagnostics | A Meridian Bioscience Company*. Magellan LeadCare. https://www.magellandx.com/resources/meridian-bioscience-acquires-magellandiagnostics-inc/
- Lu, J. (2016). Will Medical Technology Deskill Doctors? *Canadian Center of Science and Education International Education Studies*, 9(7).
- Lumosity. (2013, April 11). *About Lumosity—The Leading Brain Training Program Designed by Neuroscientists—Lumosity*. https://web.archive.org/web/20130411041031/http://about.lumosity.com/overview
- Magellan Diagnostics. (2014, May 28). *Home—LeadCare II Point-of-Care Blood Lead Testing System*. https://web.archive.org/web/20140528212539/http://www.leadcare2.com/
- Magellan Diagnostics. (2016, May 20). *Magellan Diagnostics*. Magellan Products. https://web.archive.org/web/20160520223156/http://www.magellandx.com/
- Mallery, A. (2017). Searching for Steve Jobs: Theranos, Elizabeth Holmes, and the Dangers of the Origin Story. *Intersect: The Stanford Journal of Science, Technology, and Society*, 10(3).
- Mayo Clinic. (2019, Dec. 20). *Lead poisoning—Symptoms and causes*. Mayo Clinic. https://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/lead-poisoning/symptoms-causes/syc-20354717
- Mayo Clinic. (2020, Feb. 28). *CT scan—Mayo Clinic*. https://www.mayoclinic.org/tests-procedures/ct-scan/about/pac-20393675

- Medtronic. (2018, Oct. 30). *Product Security and Cybersecurity*. https://web.archive.org/web/20181030191727/http://www.medtronic.com/us-en/product-security.html
- Musk, E. (n.d.). *The mind behind Tesla, SpaceX, SolarCity*. https://www.ted.com/talks/elon_musk_the_mind_behind_tesla_spacex_solarcity
- Parloff, R. (2014). This CEO's out for blood. Fortune. https://fortune.com/2014/06/12/theranos-blood-holmes/
- Parloff, R. (2015, Dec. 17). *How Theranos Misled Me*. Fortune. https://fortune.com/2015/12/17/how-theranos-misled-me-elizabeth-holmes/
- Redick, T. S., Shipstead, Z., Harrison, T. L., Hicks, K. L., Fried, D. E., Hambrick, D. Z., Kane, M. J., & Engle, R. W. (2013). No evidence of intelligence improvement after working memory training: A randomized, placebo-controlled study. *Journal of Experimental Psychology. General*, 142(2), 359–379. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0029082
- Ross, C., & Swetlitz, I. (2017, Sep. 5). IBM pitched Watson as a revolution in cancer care. It's nowhere close. *STAT*. https://www.statnews.com/2017/09/05/watson-ibm-cancer/
- Ross, C., & Swetlitz, I. (2018, July 25). IBM's Watson recommended "unsafe and incorrect" cancer treatments. *STAT*. https://www.statnews.com/2018/07/25/ibm-watson-recommended-unsafe-incorrect-treatments/
- Schoenfeld, A. J., Davies, J. M., Marafino, B. J., Dean, M., DeJong, C., Bardach, N. S., Kazi, D. S., Boscardin, W. J., Lin, G. A., Duseja, R., Mei, Y. J., Mehrotra, A., & Dudley, R. A. (2016). Variation in Quality of Urgent Health Care Provided During Commercial Virtual Visits. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 176(5), 635–642. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2015.8248
- Siefel, E., McFadden, C., Monahan, K., Lehren, A., & Siniauer, P. (2018, Dec. 19). *The da Vinci robot: A surgical breakthrough with risks for patients*. NBC News. https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/da-vinci-surgical-robot-medical-breakthrough-risks-patients-n949341
- TenBarge, A. M., & Riggins, J. L. (2018). Responding to Unsolicited Medical Requests from Health Care Professionals on Pharmaceutical Industry-Owned Social Media Sites: Three Pilot Studies. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 20(10). https://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.9643
- Trefis Team. (2014, Dec. 11). Walgreen's New Application Offers 24 Hour Medical Care To Customers. Forbes.

 https://www.forbes.com/sites/greatspeculations/2014/12/11/walgreens-new-application-offers-24-hour-medical-care-to-customers/#742acafe66f9

- *U.S. v. Elizabeth Holmes, et al.* (2019, Feb. 26). https://www.justice.gov/usao-ndca/us-v-elizabeth-holmes-et-al
- Volpp, K. G., Troxel, A. B., Mehta, S. J., Norton, L., Zhu, J., Lim, R., Wang, W., Marcus, N., Terwiesch, C., Caldarella, K., Levin, T., Relish, M., Negin, N., Smith-McLallen, A., Snyder, R., Spettell, C. M., Drachman, B., Kolansky, D., & Asch, D. A. (2017). Effect of Electronic Reminders, Financial Incentives, and Social Support on Outcomes After Myocardial Infarction: The HeartStrong Randomized Clinical Trial. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 177(8), 1093–1101. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2017.2449
- Wilensky, G. R. (2016). Robotic Surgery: An Example of When Newer Is Not Always Better but Clearly More Expensive. *Milbank Quarterly*, 94(1), 43–46. https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12178
- Zraick, K., & Mervosh, S. (2019, June 13). That Sleep Tracker Could Make Your Insomnia Worse. *New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/13/health/sleep-tracker-insomnia-orthosomnia.html